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December 21, 2021 

Attention: developmentservices@victoria.ca 

Regarding: 1516 Camosun Street & 1270 and 1286 Pandora Avenue Rezoning Pre-Application: 
Community Feedback  

Dear Mayor and Council; 

As you know, Cascadia Architects have submitted their rezoning pre-application for the properties 
at 1516 Camosun Street & 1270 and 1286 Pandora Avenue, where they propose to build a five 
storey condominium, rezoning from R3-2 to increase the floor space ratio and combine three 
parcels of land into a single lot. The Fernwood Community Association Land Use Committee 
(LUC) held an Official Community Meeting for this pre-application on December 2nd, 2021, and the 
City’s community forum was closed to comments on December 18, 2021. We are writing this letter 
to summarize the feedback received through these mechanisms.  

Unfortunately, most of the comments received through the City of Victoria forum were not in fact 
from Fernwood residents. While residents outside Fernwood have valid opinions, these are not 
appropriate to include as neighbourhood feedback. We spoke with staff in the City’s planning 
department who indicated they were unable to remove comments from non-residents from the 
report that is produced for your review. We urge you, therefore, to pay close attention to the 
addresses provided in that report and not consider comments from individuals outside of 
Fernwood as evidence of the level of support that exists within the neighbourhood.  

It is essential that a community consultation process be focused on the people who live in 
Fernwood, and not be diluted by comments from people whose day-to-day lives would not be 
impacted by this development.  

Since staff could not remove the comments from outside Fernwood in their report, we have taken 
the step of reproducing verbatim only those comments that were associated with an address within 
Fernwood, in addition to summarizing the feedback we received at informal meetings with this 
developer in the spring of last year; our Official Community Meeting; and through direct email to 
the LUC. We would strongly encourage Mayor and Council to use this letter, and not the 
auto-populated report, as the more reliable source of information regarding the 
community’s concerns about this application. 

A description of the feedback received is appended to this letter. While there were many positive 
comments from neighbours, the purpose of the CALUC letter is to carry forward the concerns that 
we heard through our Official Community Meeting and ensure they are addressed. These 
comments are offered in the spirit of encouraging the developer to be a good neighbour and to 
proceed with thoughtful consideration as to how their proposed project will fit into the existing 
neighbourhood, as well as how it may affect those living in proximity.  

Should you wish to discuss these comments further, please contact Kristin or Soma at 
fernwoodlanduse@gmail.com.  

Yours sincerely, 
Kristin Atwood and Soma Morse, Co-Chairs 
Fernwood Community Association Land Use Committee 

/send to caluc@victoria.ca 
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Comments on the Proposed Development at 1516 Camosun St & 1270 and 1286 Pandora Ave: 

 

Impact on Trees and Sunlight 

The loss of mature trees which have been assessed as healthy by an arborist was a key concern for 

neighbours. Given that one of the City of Victoria’s goals is to maintain and expand the urban 

forest, the loss of mature trees is always a cause for concern, despite the fact that the developer has 

plans for replacements. In particular, neighbours were upset about the loss of a large, mature, and 

healthy cedar. Neighbours also noted that the bulk of the increase to the number of trees will come 

from trees in planters rather than in the ground.  

 

Neighbours expressed concerns that the new development would negatively impact the light they 

received, especially for those units on Pandora Avenue which are closest to the building, where the 

developer’s sun study showed the most substantial shadow cast.  

 

Density and Affordability 

Neighbours identified concerns related to the proposed density both in terms of the impact on the 

immediate neighbourhood and in terms of how the additional number of residents could impact 

local services such as schools. In light of our recent experiences with the Covid-19 pandemic, some 

neighbours also thought it might be useful to create a small number of two-storey units that could 

accommodate home offices instead of the traditional single-level apartment style.  

 

Some neighbours are concerned about the stepped design; for instance, neighbours noted that the 

stepped design creates a “townhouse” feeling on Pandora Avenue but not on Camosun street. They 

commented that Camosun sees heavy foot traffic and having a step-back on Camosun would be 

more pleasant for pedestrians. Other neighbours voiced objections to the 5-storey height and argued 

that less step-back and a cap at 4 storeys would be more appropriate.  

 

Neighbours indicated a desire for some units to be designated as affordable even though the 

development proposes less than the 60-unit cut-off for a formal affordability requirement. For a 

number of neighbours, the creation of more market condominiums in Fernwood does not serve the 

community, since although some units would provide family housing, they would come at a price 

most families cannot afford. One suggestion was that in lieu of a common room the strata would 

have to maintain, an affordable suite could be created to make better use of that space.  

 

Traffic 

Neighbours identified a concern with the increase in traffic that this development will bring to 

Camosun Street, which is a very small, short street that is already heavily used by staff, parents, and 

students at Victoria High School. This is particularly important to consider in light of the fact 

that no traffic study done in the last two years would adequately reflect the current level of 

traffic, since the high school has been closed for renovations. 

 

The LUC would like to note that this concern is particularly relevant given two other developments 

that impact traffic on Camosun Street: first, the high school renovation will alter the parking lot 

such that traffic is routed to and from Camosun St. via Grant St.; and second, the new 

redevelopment behind Vic High will also have parking that feeds onto Grant and likely, therefore, 

onto Camosun, as it is the first connector to Pandora Avenue. Without coordinated traffic 
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planning that considers the impact of multiple developments in such a small area, this could 

cause severe hardship for the residents and jeopardize the safety of these small streets.  

 

Other Concerns 

Some neighbours noted that the community would benefit from ground floor commercial space that 

would add vibrancy along the Pandora side of the building.  

 

Noted Changes after Informal Community Meetings 

 

The LUC would like to acknowledge that this developer came to our monthly meetings twice in 

2021 to informally discuss their ideas for the property. We have noted the following changes from 

the initial presentation to the Official Community Meeting: 

• Stepped massing from 3 storeys at the street to 5 storeys at the building center 

• Positioning the building at an angle with the stated intent to minimize overlook conflict and 

maximize light and views for neighbouring properties 

 

Verbatim Responses to City of Victoria Forum: Fernwood Residents Only 
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